
census 
Governing authorities needed to know the exact number and distribution of a population 
for the purposes of taxation and conscription, but the enquiry was resented by those in 
Israel who were opposed to the despotic claims of the monarchy.  David is said to have 
been punished for ordering a census—though the punishment was inflicted on the very 
people being counted (2 Sam. 24: 15). 

The census at the time (4 BCE) of Jesus' birth (Luke 2: 1–5) involves a historical 
problem in that Quirinius, said to be governor at the time, did not become governor of 
the province of Syria until the year 6 CE—when indeed a census was held. A universal 
census, with such social chaos and movement as described in Luke 2: 1, is in any case 
most unlikely. One way of reconciling the data is to suppose that Quirinius had a minor 
post in Syria in 4 BCE and that Luke calls him governor because that is how he was 
generally remembered. Another suggestion is that Luke's account of the journey of 
Joseph and Mary from their home in Nazareth in Galilee to Bethlehem in Judaea is an 
editorial device in order to fit Jesus' birth into plausible OT prophecies. For example, 
Micah (5: 2) appears to associate a Messiah with the house of David who came from 
Bethlehem (1 Sam. 16: 1). 
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census 
The purpose of Luke's reference to a census is to show why Mary and Joseph 
happened to be in Bethlehem when Jesus was born.  Various questions some of a 
relatively minor nature, have been raised about the historical accuracy of the account.  
Any event connected with the birth of Jesus must be dated shortly before the death of 
Herod the Great, which occurred in 4 B.C.  The governors, more properly legates, of 
Syria for the crucial period were Sentius Saturninus, 9-6 B.C., and Quintilius Varus, 6-4 
B.C.  It is a known fact, therefore, that Quirinius does not fit into the succession of 
legates at the appropriate time. 

Moreover, Josephus is silent about a census during the reign of Herod the Great.  He 
does write of one conducted by Quirinius in A.D. 6.  This census, ordered for the 
purpose of composing tax rolls, was an infuriating expression to the Jews of their 
subjugation to Rome.  It fanned a deep resentment which burst into the abortive revolt 
led by a certain Judas of Galilee. 

Many scholars believe that this is the event described by Luke.  They hold that he made 
the mistake of pushing the census back several years and used it erroneously to 
account for the circumstances of Jesus' birth. 
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The most forceful defense of the historical accuracy of the Lukan account was 
presented many years ago by Sir William Ramsey  His case is built on the possibility 1

that Quirinius was in Syria in charge of military operations against rebels during at 
leasst part of Saturninus' term of office.  Ramsay suggests that Quirinius and Saturninus 
filled dual administrative roles in Syria at the time of the census,the former for military 
matters and the latter for internal affairs.  The term governor is susceptible to a broad 
interpretation and could well apply to a position of military authority.  Ramsay concludes 
that the census of Herod was "tribal and Habraic, not antinational" and that "it was 
wholly and utterly unconnected with any scheme of Roman taxation."  Because it 
aroused little popular reactioin, it passed unnoticed by Josephus.  According to this 
reconstruction of the situation, the birth of Jesus would have occurred in approximately 
8 B.C.    
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